

## Youth in Tunisia: Trapped Between Public Control and the Neo-Liberal Economy

Maria Cristina Paciello, Renata Pepicelli and Daniela Pioppi, Istituto Affari Internazionali (IAI)





# Table of Contents

1.	Youth Policy in Tunisia: A Historical Overview	3
2.	Youth and Family	8
3.	Youth and Employment	11
4.	Youth and Migration	16
5.	Youth and Spatial Planning	19
Conclusion		22
Ref	References	



### Youth in Tunisia: Trapped Between Public Control and the Neo-Liberal Economy

#### Maria Cristina Paciello, Renata Pepicelli and Daniela Pioppi<sup>1</sup>

#### **Abstract**

"Youth" has been a category of public action in Tunisia ever since the country achieved its independence, although the discourse, values and policies associated with it have changed following the different phases of the country's political economy. The paper provides an analysis of relevant youth policies in four interrelated domains of public action, with a focus on the period since the 90s: family, employment, migration and spatial planning policies.

**Keywords**: Tunisia | Youth | Domestic policy | Employment | Family | Migration

#### 1. YOUTH POLICY IN TUNISIA: A HISTORICAL OVERVIEW

"Youth" has been a category of public action in Tunisia ever since the country achieved its independence, although the discourse, values and policies associated with it have changed following the different phases of the country's political economy.

In post-independence Tunisia, "youth" embodied the new spirit of modernization and social progress embedded in the national building project. Youth, meaning educated urban youth, had a positive role to play in the transformation of society.<sup>2</sup> In this respect, education represented the supreme value and the main vehicle of social mobility (Ben Romdhane 2011:177). Public efforts focused on enhancing and expanding public education and creating new jobs, as well as encouraging a "demographic revolution" through a progressive family code (promulgated in 1956) and active family planning policies, in the attempt to address the high levels of illiteracy, unemployment, the phenomenon of early marriage and high birth rates in the country (Charrad 2001, Ben Romdhane 2006 and 2011:153, 157).

In the 50s and 60s, Tunisia developed a labour-centred social system that is a social security system jointly financed by employers and employees through payroll deduction (Catusse et al 2010, Ben Romdhane 2006). The system worked well as the salaried population increased rapidly after independence, mainly through public sector expansion.

The welfare system was also central to the strategies of political legitimation of the new elites and regime consolidation. In an attempt to neutralize dissent, then President Bourguiba made use of repressive measures, but also co-opted political mobilization in state-sponsored organizations such as, for youth, the *Union générale des étudiants de Tunisie*. In the context of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Maria Cristina Paciello and Daniela Pioppi are Senior Fellows at the Mediterranean and Middle East Programme of the Istituto Affari Internazionali (IAI) and the coordinators of Power2Youth. Renata Pepicelli is Associate Research Fellow for Power2Youth at the IAI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Similarly to what happened in other countries. For more information, see Neyzi (2005) and Bennani-Chraïbi and Farag (2007).



a single party system and state corporatism, the social pact based on the state's commitment to full employment for educated youth was instrumental to limit social conflicts and youth political dissent: in exchange for regime loyalty, youth were provided with education, employment opportunities and social mobility.

However, starting in the 70s - and more so in the following decades - the regime gradually began to change its macroeconomic policies in line with the global neo-liberal orthodoxy, thus undermining the post-independence social pact (Ben Romdhane 2006). Especially after the first Structural Adjustment Programme (SAP) in 1986, the regime resolutely pursued market-oriented policies by expanding trade agreements and implementing privatization programmes (which underwent an acceleration in the 2000s when they were extended to the telecommunication and bank sectors). As in other countries, the new macroeconomic policies were aimed at attracting foreign investments by also pushing competitiveness through lowering the cost of labour and increasing employment flexibility. In addition, with the progressive withdrawal of the state from social welfare provisions, the prospects for stable employment in the public sector declined significantly since the mid-1990s, causing a slowdown in public sector hiring and the widespread of contract-based jobs in the Tunisian economy (Destremau 2010:160, Hibou 2006, Meddeb 2012).

The reorientation of the economy toward a neo-liberal free market model and the significant decline in the offer of stable employment in the public sector owing to cuts in state expenses, had the cost of an exponential growth of unemployment, especially for first insertion in the job market (more than loss of jobs). There was also a general increase of informal temporary and low-paid jobs, coupled with growing social and regional inequalities especially with respect to access to employment and public services.

In this second phase of the country's political economy, the regime pursued different strategies to mitigate and conceal the negative social effects of its new economic course besides the well-known repressive police state expanded by Ben Ali (Hibou 2006).

For instance, with respect to other countries under SAPs, Tunisia maintained - or even extended - its social policies until the beginning of the first decade of the 2000s, which continued to be the backbone of the regime's political legitimacy, although at the price of a deterioration of quality.<sup>3</sup> Moreover, to mitigate the social costs (and potential political conflicts) of increasing inequalities, a number of new social programmes were also launched in the 1990s and 2000s, mainly as poverty-alleviating measures with the identification of special social categories in need of intervention (such as poor women and youth living in poor regions). In 1992, the National Solidarity Fund (*Fonds de solidarité nationale* known as 26-26, the number of the bank account) was created to lead the fight against poverty, aimed at both the "zones d'ombre" (dark zones) and the part of the population not covered by the social security system (Hibou 2006).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Social security was expanded to include most categories of salaried and non-salaried workers (see, for instance, the law on social security in 2002 (Destremau 2010). In 1991, major education reform (also aimed at eradicating Islamist "culture") coincided with sustained public funding compared to other countries, albeit at the cost of deteriorating quality (Ben Romdhane 2011).



The apparent strength of the Tunisian welfare system, combined with the widespread public discourse of a Tunisian "economic miracle" in the 1990s, created the myth of a Tunisian "exception", or of an adjustment "à visage humain", also shared by Tunisia's international donors and main trade partners (World Bank, IMF, European Union, etc.), which greatly contributed to regime sustainability.

Starting in the 90s, there was a renewed attention to the category of youth in public discourse and action, as revealed by the relatively large amount of public resources devoted to job creation programmes for youth and by the proliferation of national tools and institutions in charge of implementing such programmes. In 1995, the National Council of Youth (*Conseil national de la jeunesse*) was created to assist the Ministry of Youth and Childhood in coordinating youth programmes, evaluating the conditions of youth in the country, dealing with all questions concerning youth and preparing a national strategy for the promotion of youth (Sraïeb 1997:803). In 2002, the National Youth Observatory (*Observatoire national de la jeunesse*, ONJ) was established with the aim of carrying out studies on youth and charting development plans through regular consultations (every 5 years) with youth-led and youth-targeting associations.

While, in comparison to other countries (see, for example, Morocco), the Ben Ali regime tried to avoid public alarmism on the issue of youth unemployment and migration, which would have contrasted with the Tunisian "economic miracle" and success story, *youth* and youth-associated problems (delinquency, marginalization, graduate unemployment) increasingly became axioms of public discourse when dealing with the country's social problems. As in other contexts, the youth category had the advantage of portraying social marginalization as a residual consequence of the demographic bulge, rather than, for instance, as a product of concrete economic policies carried out by the regime, inasmuch as the undifferentiated category of youth helped to conceal issues of class inequalities and social conflict.

In official documents and discourse, the natural response to youth unemployment among graduates was the acceleration of the country's integration into the international market and the promotion of a larger role for the private sector. The "presidential youth programme" of the 11th Development Plan (2007-2011), which was centred specifically on employment, proposed to build partnership between companies and universities, encourage Internet business and self-employment, and facilitate youth access to work through associative networks (Tunisia 2007). The growing stress on the need to increase youth education and skills, and on youth self-entrepreneurship, also had the advantage of placing the burden of youth labour market insertion on the youth themselves, rather than on the state.

At the same time, always in line with the state's growing disengagement from its postindependence social and economic regulatory functions, the regime adopted a tolerating

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> In 2006, the budget devoted to employment creation represented about 0.8 percent of GDP, an indicator which is said to be near the upper limit of OECD countries in terms of active employment policies (from 0.2 to 1 percent) (Haouas et al 2012). Among the major institutions in the field of employment, there were: the *Agence nationale de l'emploi et du travail indépendant* (ANETI), the *Direction générale de l'inspection du travail*, the *Banque tunisienne de solidarité* (BTS), the *Fond national de l'emploi* (FNE 21-21) and the *Agence tunisienne de formation professionnelle* (ATEP).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See also 10th Development Plan (2002-2006) and 12th Development Plan (2010-2014) (Tunisia 2002 and 2010).



attitude toward informal economic activities and illegal migration (at least until the early/mid-2000s), which were playing a key labour-absorbing function  $vis-\dot{a}-vis$  youth, particularly in poor urban areas and marginalized regions of the southwest and the centre west (Elbaz 2009, Hibou et al 2011, Meddeb 2012).

Seen against the backdrop of the state's neo-liberal macroeconomic policies, the proliferation of youth employment and social programmes carried out since the 90s represented at best mitigating or propaganda moves – or, as argued by Hibou et al. (2011), "dilatory policies" aimed at diminishing the number of unemployed youth in official statistics by registering youth for underpaid internships and programmes. In addition, these measures had the advantage of providing new modalities of control over the unsupervised young population, who were less and less attracted to join the youth section of the regime party. Access to youth employment programmes was thus conditional on political loyalty, as in the post-independence period (Hibou et al 2011:57), but the "carrot" provided by the regime in exchange for political acquiescence under Ben Ali was not a secure public employment job; instead, it was an underpaid temporary internship.

Notwithstanding the regime's efforts, the myth of a successful Tunisian economic model capable of granting a constant growth, a diversification of the economy, constant job creation, the attraction of foreign investments and an increase in exports was more and more questioned in the 2000s (see Hibou 2006, Hibou et al 2011), as also demonstrated by the persistent flow of illegal migration among youth toward Europe, by growing popular unrest in the poorest regions (such as in the southern mining region of Gafsa, in Skhira in the southeast, and in Ben Gardane) since 2008 (Allal 2010) - and, of course, by the 2010-11 revolt which led to the fall of Ben Ali.

The 2010-2011 Tunisian "revolution" apparently represents a watershed in public discourse on "youth", or better a real explosion of the category of youth at all levels of the public debate. It was, in fact, unanimously labelled as "youth revolution", both domestically and internationally, and the day of Ben Ali's departure from the country, the 14th of January, became the "revolution and youth day". Youth became the keyword to understand both the root causes and the dynamics of the revolution, as well as the priority of the post-revolutionary political transition. A number of academic works and international agencies' reports were published on youth-related issues including the revolutionary role of youth, youth creativity and youth needs and exclusion. In the political debate, "youth" came to embody dynamism and positive change, and the lively part of society that was repressed and mistreated under authoritarian rule. As an illustration of this, Article 8 of the new Constitution states:

Youth are an active force in building the nation. The state seeks to provide the necessary conditions for developing the capacities of youth and realizing their potential, supports them to assume responsibility, and strives to extend and generalize their participation in social, economic, cultural and political development.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> For example, the World Bank and the ILO, in partnership with Tunisian local authorities, carried out youth surveys for the first time in, respectively, 2012 and 2013 (World Bank 2014, ILO and Minister of Employment 2014).

An unofficial translation of the Tunisian Constitution adopted on 26 January 2014 is available here: http://www.constitutionnet.org/files/2014.01.26\_-\_final\_constitution\_english\_idea\_final.pdf.



In the post-uprising euphoria, the category of youth has been significantly stretched to include not only teenagers and people in their twenties, but also the population in their thirties and beyond; the revolutionary role of adults and adult-led organizations was generally downplayed in Tunisia and other "Arab spring" countries (Sukarieh and Tannock 2014:107). While "youth" became a synonym for the "marginalized" including not only (as in the pre-revolution period) "unemployed graduates [male]" but also "other socio-economic groups of youth" such as "young women and men from different backgrounds, especially from marginalized regions." "Youth exclusion", presented as a multidimensional concept embracing "economic, social, political, and cultural dimensions," became the buzzword in official policy documents requiring the development of a "multidimensional youth inclusion policy" (World Bank 2014:xiii, x and xix-xx).

All of this enthusiasm for youth since 2011 brought a further multiplication of youth-targeting programmes and initiatives, mainly carried out through international cooperation and national NGOs. However, policy solutions to youth problems appear in full continuity with the past as they propose to reinforce neo-liberal policies that have proven to have negative implications in terms of raising inequalities and quality job creation. The persistence of protests in marginalized regions such as Sidi Bouzid, particularly by unemployed youth, as well as the phenomenon of irregular migration, show that structural problems are far from being addressed.

Also, parallel to the renewed positive narrative on youth, another discourse emerged in the post-revolutionary period, resonating with the previous regime's discourse on unsupervised youth as a fertile ground for extremism and violence. This time, the negative construction of youth is applied to those Tunisian young volunteers to the Islamic State (Soufan Group 2015), and those who support local terrorist groups (such as the ones who attacked the Bardo Museum on 18 March 2015), and more broadly to the continuing mobilization of unemployed youth in the marginalized regions. From revolutionary heroes, "excluded" youth are thus potential terrorists and troublemakers undermining national cohesion and the prospects for a bright future, reflecting the need of public authorities to restore order, stability and security. Again, the explosive social conflict caused by rising inequalities and a failed development model is reduced to a question of juvenile extremist nature and to the Islamist/non-Islamist cultural divide, which can be dealt with using a mix of repression and the preaching of tolerance through educational programmes.

The following paragraphs are devoted to a more in-depth analysis of youth-relevant policies in four interrelated domains of public action, with a focus on the period since Tunisia's insertion in the neo-liberal economy: family, employment, migration and spatial planning policies. The first two domains more directly contribute to produce and define the category of youth, whereas the latter two interfere in a more subtle way in youth policies. However, all of them strongly affect "youth", both in concrete terms and as a constructed category.



#### 2. YOUTH AND FAMILY

In Tunisia, as in the rest of the Arab world, the category of youth is constructed in relation to the institution of the family, which has gone through important transformations in the last 50 years as result of a series of family policies. Reforming the Tunisian family was after independence part and parcel of a larger state-building programme that aimed at developing a modern centralized state and at marginalizing patriarchal kin-based communities in local areas (Charrad 2001). At the heart of this ambitious project has been the Tunisian Code of Personal Status (CPS). Promulgated on 13 August 1956, in the aftermath of independence from French colonial rule, and amended in 1993, it constituted a radical shift in the interpretation of Islamic laws with regard to the family (Charrad 2001). It abolished polygamy and the husband's right to repudiate his wife while it allowed women to get a divorce. Furthermore the CPS raised the minimum marriage age to 15 years for women and 18 for men, thus reducing significantly the phenomenon of early marriage. According to the 2011-2012 Multiple Indicators Cluster Survey (MICS4), only 0.4 percent of women aged 15-49 were married before the age of 15, and 5.1 percent were married before the legal age of 18 (UNICEF 2013).

In addition to the CPS, the Tunisian government launched in the 1960s an intense family planning programme, which was a forerunner in the region (Robinson and Ross 2007, Ben Romdhane 2011). It included the spread of contraceptives, an abortion law (1965 for health reasons, 1973 for woman's choice) and a network of family planning centres. The fertility rates lowered accordingly from 7.5 children per woman in the second half of the 1950s to 2 in 2005.9

Family planning policies and the CPS still regulate Tunisian society, 10 representing the backbone of family policies. The Code represents in fact an element of continuity from Bourguiba to Ben Ali and also to the "post-revolutionary" period 2011-2014. The revolutionary process and the emergence of the Islamist party, al-Nahda, on the Tunisian political scene has not actually altered the logic behind family policies notwithstanding different – more conservative – narratives emerging on gender relations. Article 21 of the Constitution approved in January 2014 states the equality between men and women without any discrimination.

However although the family structure has strongly changed since independence and although Tunisian women have undergone significant social improvements in terms of access to education, health and lower fertility rates, the "cultural meaning of adulthood is still defined

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> In 1993, for the first time a Tunisian woman could pass her nationality to a child born abroad, regardless of the nationality of the child's father.

<sup>9</sup> However recent studies testify a counter demographic transition after the Arab uprisings in Tunisia. Since 2014 Tunisia, as other countries in the Middle East and North African region, has experienced a marked increase in the birth rate. However Youssef Courbage, research director at the National Institute of Demographic Studies (INED), does not foresee this growth as being sustainable and believes that the countries in the region will eventually return to limited fertility in a short time. See Mohsen-Finan (2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> It's worth underlining that outside Tunis and the big cities in the North the CPS had minor impact. According to Andrea Khalil, in the southern regions of Tunisia many women live according to a set of customary laws that are distinct from the CPS (Khalil 2014:53). Under Ben Ali this reality was neglected and dissimulated by the discourse of women's liberation depicted by "state feminism", which used women's rights as a tool for political legitimacy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> See, for instance, the proposal by some members of Ennahda in August 2012 to insert in the Constitutional text the issue of "complementarity" between men and women rather than "equality".



by marriage" (Singerman 2007:8). Marriage is still considered the moment of transition from youth to adulthood, both for women and men, even if for the latter getting married requires first finding employment. However, currently a delay in marriage characterizes the life of many youth.

Since the 1990s-2000s, the progressive reorientation of the Tunisian economy toward a neoliberal free market economy, incapable of creating job opportunities for young people and generating low-paid and precarious employment, has contributed to the delay of marriage and family formation, thus questioning the normative model of adulthood transition. A survey carried out by the *Office national de la famille et de la population* (ONFP) under Ben Ali confirms that the economic dimension is central to explaining the postponement of marriage: among the reasons mentioned by young people were wedding fees (34 percent), unemployment (22 percent) and difficulties in finding accommodation (22 percent) (ONFP 2010). Many young people in Tunisia, as in the rest of the Middle East, remain single for long periods of time while trying to save money to marry, but with poor labour market outcomes the financial investment in marriage takes years to accumulate (Singerman 2007, Dhillon et al 2009).

Today, the age at which an individual is first married has undergone a significant and often involuntary delay, both for women and for men, resulting in an expansion of youth status until 30 years and beyond. According to a population census of 1966, the average marriage age for Tunisian women was 19.5 and 26.3 for men, which increased respectively to 27.1 and 32.4 in 2007 (ONFP 2010) in a social context in which celibacy has become more and more important (see UNICEF 2008 and 2013). According to data provided by the ONFP (2010), in 2001 15 percent of women between 35-39 and 20 percent of men of the same age group were not married. For women aged 40-44, celibacy was higher than for men (9 percent compared to 5.7 percent for men).

While youth have increasingly delayed marriage and family formation, public discourse and action in Tunisia have continued to sustain the normative model of adulthood - according to which forming a family within legal marriage signals the passage to adulthood - with negative consequences on the lives and expectations of young people.

The postponement of marriage has prolonged the material dependence of youth on their family of origin. The period of time before being able to marry can be even longer for young people dependent on poor families. It is worth mentioning that the family is taking a new centrality at a time when neo-liberal policies are threatening state support toward this institution. In fact, under Ben Ali, family allowances saw a decline and were only provided to members belonging to the social security system, thus excluding poor families with dependents (Ben Romdhane 2006, Destremau 2010:162). At the same time, the growing importance of the family of origin in youth transition to adulthood provides a minimum safety-net, and allows authoritarian regimes to preserve the status quo and exercise control over young people by containing their anger against the regime. However, this comes at the cost of exacerbating frustration and intergenerational resentment, increasing illegal migration or drug abuse (Singerman 2007:37).



Moreover, in a social context requiring that the individual marries and constitutes his/her family in order to be considered a full adult citizen, involuntary delayed marriage is a barrier to full inclusion in the normatively defined system (Khoury and Lopez 2011:24, Dhillon et al 2009), particularly for women. As families outside of the marriage bond are not recognized, there is no space for forms of families that occur outside legal marriage. Those who fall outside the dominant model of family (such as unmarried heterosexual couples or LGBTQ individuals) have been subject to sanctions and other negative consequences. The case of the growing number of single mothers, mostly young women, who are often abandoned even by the family of origin, is a case in point (Sbouaï 2012). In this regard, Tunisian authorities under Ben Ali did not provide any kind of support for these women and their children, even if by law the potential father has to submit himself to a test to establish paternity and, once recognized as the natural father, has to pay a cheque to support the child. In the post-uprising period, the social stigma continues to be very high, and is reinforced by some political parties. In November 2011 for example, Souad Abderrahim, Ennahda deputy in the Constitutional Assembly, called single mothers a "disgrace" and declared that they "do not have the right to exist."12

While public and private discourses have strongly condemned and deplored sexuality outside of marriage, premarital sex has been quite widely practiced among Tunisian youth, at least partly in consequence of the postponing of the age of marriage. According to a national survey on sexuality carried out in 2009 by the ONFP and the *Association tunisienne de lutte contre les maladies sexuellement transmissibles et le SIDA* (ATL MST/SID),<sup>13</sup> 13.5 percent of girls and 52.5 percent of boys in the 15-24 age group have had at least one sexual intercourse. The ONFP survey revealed that the average age for the first sexual intercourse is 16.4 for girls and 17.4 for boys. The same survey also highlights that 60 percent of youth having had a sexual encounter did not use any type of contraceptive. Voluntary abortions among unmarried women are estimated at 2,500 per year since 2004, but this number should at least be multiplied by three, as many gynaecologists do not disclose the exact data to public authorities.<sup>14</sup> Although a national programme on young people's sexual and reproductive health was developed under Ben Ali, it had very minimal effects because it was limited to restricted categories and lacked programmes for sex education in schools (Khoury and Lopez 2011:32).

Since the 2011 revolution, the problem of marriage postponement has become a public issue mostly on the initiative of Islamists, even if the debate has not yet translated into specific policies. The 2011 Ennahda programme has, in fact, underlined the necessity of adopting policies and taking measures to help young people to have a family, explicitly addressing the problem of delayed marriage. The issue was also raised by the party on several occasions. For example, in August 2014, in a recording broadcast on private radio station *Mosaique FM* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> The recording of the interview with Souad Abderrahim at Monte Carlo Doualya appears in *Tuniscope*, 9 November 2011, http://www.tuniscope.com/article/10155/actualites/tunisie/souad-184612. However, the Ennahda party has not taken a common and clear position on the subject of single mothers.

Quoted in "Sexualité des jeunes tunisiens: Les comportements à risque explosent", in *Tunisia Today*, 16 March 2010, http://www.tunisia-today.com/?p=59034.

<sup>14</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Point 205 of the 2011 Ennahda electoral programme. A French version is available at http://www.businessnews.com.tn/pdf/programme-ennahdha0911.pdf.



during the annual holiday commemorating the 1956 CPS, Rached Ghannouchi drew attention to the rise in age of first marriage, along with the imbalances in family life and the rising divorce rate. As a solution to these problems, Ghannouchi called on young men to marry divorcees and women over 30: "Today, 30, 35 and 40 is still young." <sup>16</sup>

For their part, Salafist groups are instead promoting the spread of *urfi* marriages as a remedy to high wedding costs and premarital sex.<sup>17</sup> Not requiring an official contract, nor parental consent, the purpose of this union is to secure the recognition of a couple before God, even though the marriage has no value in the eyes of the law. This custom was once particularly common in poorer segments of Tunisian society, but it is strictly forbidden by the CPS, and since the 1970s it has generally disappeared. After the uprising, *urfi* marriages have once again spread in poor neighbourhoods of Tunis, and it seems that they are also becoming more common on university campuses where Salafist groups are emerging.<sup>18</sup> Through *urfi* marriages, young people are finding alternative ways to have "sanctioned" sex. These nonconventional marriages, also called *halal* marriages, are considered legal by some from a religious point of view, even if they are not recognized by the state. However, the growth of *urfi* marriages poses particular problems related to family law and the economic welfare of women entering these relationships as well as the children that may be born to them (Dhillon and Yousef 2009:27).

#### 3. YOUTH AND EMPLOYMENT

After a decade of structural adjustment policies, in the second half of the 1990s youth unemployment among graduates began to increase dramatically, while a large majority of Tunisian youth, particularly from poor and marginalized regions, were more and more forced to accept jobs in informal and illegal activities with no legal/social protection and with insecure/underpaid forms of labour (Elbaz 2009, Meddeb 2012).

While public authorities were seriously concerned with growing youth unemployment, they tried to minimize the problem in an attempt to sustain the official rhetoric of Tunisian economic miracle at the heart of the regime's stability (Hibou 2006, Elbaz 2009). It is indicative of this attitude, for example, that the 10th Development Plan (2002-2006) optimistically claimed that the unemployment rate had experienced a decline from 15.6 percent in 1994 to 15 percent in 2001 as a proof of the positive results of the employment policies pursued by the government (Tunisia 2002:88). Similarly, the 11th Development Plan (2007-2011) applauded the success of economic and social policies, announcing that unemployment had declined to 14.3 percent

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> See "Ghannouchi to Tunisia youth: Marry divorcees and women over 30", in *Middle East Online*, 14 August 2014, http://www.middle-east-online.com/english/?id=67599; AFP, "Tunisia Islamist chief urges men to wed women over 30", 13 August 2014, http://news.yahoo.com/tunisia-islamist-chief-urges-men-wed-women-over-235300476.html. <sup>17</sup> *Urfi* or common-law marriage is a "customary" Sunni Muslim marriage contract that is not registered with state authorities. This form of marriage does not require witnesses, but it is often performed before two witnesses. Nevertheless, the relationship is often kept secret from family members and community. When women become pregnant they are unable to prove they are married and it is not possible to get a divorce, because the marriage contract is not registered. For an analysis of the urfi marriage in Islamic law, and in particular of its spread in Egypt, see Paonessa (2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> See Bensaied (2012), Baldé (2012), Tajine (2012), Belhassine (2013).



in 2006 from 15.1 percent in 2001 (Tunisia 2007:14). Public authorities very seldom referred to the unemployment of graduates as a problem, preferring more neutral expressions such as "the question of the employment of graduates" (Hafaïedh 2000). Alongside enthusiastic claims, public authorities either avoided mentioning alarming data on youth unemployment or publicized lower figures. Data revealed after the 2011 uprising confirm that unemployment rates were kept artificially low by public authorities: in 1999 youth unemployment among graduates had reached a rate of 22.1 percent (versus the official rate of 4.7 percent), while in 2009 this figure had doubled to 44.9 percent (versus the official rate of 22.5 percent) (Haouari 2011).

Although the government was concealing the real figures, starting in the second half of the 1990s public action increasingly prioritized employment creation, as can be seen in the numerous initiatives and job creation programmes tailored to the educated unemployed. In 1994, Ben Ali brought together more than 20 *Conseils ministériels restreints* (CMR) to review employment, youth and job training (Hibou 2006), and in his discourse on 7 November 1997 announced the first National Conference on Employment (held in the summer of 1998). In 2000, the urgency of job creation led to the creation of the *Fonds national pour l'emploi* (21-21 from the bank account) whose main target was young people. The 10th and 11th Development Plans put employment as absolute priority to absorb the rising number of educated people entering the labour market. In early 2008, a *Comité national d'organisation de la consultation nationale sur l'emploi*, called for by Ben Ali in his discourse of 7 November 2007 and regrouping numerous experts, was formed to examine solutions to accelerate job creation in the country, particularly for graduates.

In spite of the numerous employment programmes established by public authorities, labour market problems among youth continuously and tremendously worsened in the 2000s. The neo-liberal model of development pursued under Ben Ali, which was presented as the natural response to the employment problems of the country, put employment flexibility and low-cost labour at its core. Taking advantage of the vast and disposable reserve of unemployed youth, this model pushed many of them into precarious and insecure employment conditions. With the acceleration of Tunisia's integration into the international market based on low-cost outsourcing in unskilled activities, young uneducated female workers from lower classes came to constitute the largest proportion of the workforce in export-oriented clothing industry and agriculture, at the expense of wage pressures and the security of working conditions. In the 2000s, under pressure to bring labour costs down, the tourist industry, mainly dependent on foreign tour operators, and the off-shore regime in the service sector (particularly the call centres) became major sources of low-paid and precarious jobs for unemployed youth (Ben

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> In 2004, for example, a report by the World Bank (2004) mentioned that the unemployment figures in the country had reached 37 percent for ages 15-17, 32 percent for ages 17-19, 29 percent for ages 20-24 and 22 percent for ages 20-29, soaring to 40 percent for graduates aged 20-24, but these figures were not circulated by Tunisian authorities (Hibou 2006:232). In the 11th Development Plan, there was no mention of the problems of "youth unemployment" and of "unemployment among graduates" (Tunisia 2007). Similarly, in September 2008, the *Consultation nationale sur l'emploi* (2008) published a diagnostic report on employment, claiming that young people (below 29 years) represented about 80 percent of all unemployed, that in certain regions unemployment among those aged 18-24 reached above 50 percent and that there was a strong gender gap. However, one month later, the official press publicizing the national conference on employment held at the end of the Consultation completely omitted any mention of these figures. See, as an example, Sellami (2008).



Sedrine 2000, Meddeb 2010, Hibou et al 2011).

Neo-liberal policies also exacerbated inequalities, particularly between young people in poor, marginalized areas of the interior and those living in the big coastal cities, where the majority of job creation was concentrated. Export-oriented agricultural policies promoted in the interior regions led to marginalized local food-producing agriculture to the advantage of big farmers/agribusiness, thus largely contributing to the rural exodus of many young men. The latter offered a low-cost manpower on which firms on coastal cities could draw, increasing labour insecurity conditions (Ayeb 2011, Hibou et al 2011), while women, including young women, increasingly took the place of young men working on family farms and in agrobusiness companies at very low wages.

The Gafsa Phosphate Company (GPC) in the southwest of Tunisia provides a good illustration of the dramatic impact of privatization policies on young people of the interior. Until 1975, the Company held control over the whole of social and economic life in Gafsa Governatorate (transportation, schools, electricity, and so on), and therefore was the major - and only - source of employment in the region. However, in the 20 years following its restructuring in 1985, 10,000 jobs were suppressed with dramatic effects on youth and job creation in the region (Allal 2010). The 2008 Gafsa revolt was sparked by the fraudulent recruitment procedure organized by the GPC of Gafsa in January 2008, which offered jobs to young candidates from outside the region to the disadvantage of the local population.

Public action worked to reduce the security of labour relations. To formalize labour flexibility, the regime adopted amendments to the Labour Code in 1994 and 1996 that ensured freedom of hiring and firing and allowed the use of fixed-term contracts (*contrats à durée déterminée*, CDD) and part-time work. Since then, various sources confirm that the proportion of fixed-term contracts has significantly increased, and they are now the most common type of contracts among young people (Meddeb 2010, Hibou et al 2011, World Bank 2014, Angel-Urdinola et al 2015). Within the policy agenda endorsed by major international agencies to increase global employment flexibility (Sukarieh and Tannock 2008), in 2010 Tunisia also authorized private international placement agencies to operate in the country, thus contributing to the spread of temporary and seasonal labour migration programmes among educated youth (Fargues and Martin 2010).

The plethora of employment programmes implemented in the 1990s-2010s under Ben Ali were also functional to promote the neo-liberal free market model in various ways, contributing to exacerbating precariousness and insecurity among youth. They were based on two main pillars aimed at incorporating educated youth into the market economy and promoting a business-friendly agenda: a strong impetus to self-employment (through the use of microcredit loans, and other public incentives to youth entrepreneurship),<sup>20</sup> and the improvement of the employability of graduates through training and professional internship programmes.<sup>21</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> This was mainly done through the *Banque tunisienne de solidarité* (1997). The 10th and 11th Development Plans stressed the importance of encouraging private initiative and self-employment (particularly among graduated people), giving a special role to micro-enterprise creation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> The first Professional Internship Programme was launched in 1987 (*Stages d'initation à la vie professionnelle*, SIVP) and was then followed by SIVP2 in 1993. After 2004, the government also launched PC50 (*Prise en charge* 



These solutions were directly tied to the dominant official discourse that explained the rapid increase in unemployment among the educated labour force as simply resulting from the imbalance between the actual skills of graduates and the needs of the Tunisian labour market (World Bank 2008). This discourse completely omitted the structural factors behind the labour market problems of youth, and reflected the neo-liberal prescription "to help youth to help themselves, through providing them the skills of 'employability'" (Sukarieh and Tannock 2008:309).

In line with the neo-liberal discourse and the official rhetoric of the Tunisian miracle, the rising expansion of self-employment observed since the second half of the 1990s was thus portrayed as a signal that the employment and economic policies implemented by the government were successful in spreading the entrepreneur spirit (Tunisia 2002:34), missing the point that most "entrepreneurship activities" led by young people generate low incomes, are not covered by health insurance and operate in the informal economy.

Moreover, these employment programmes failed to provide long-term, stable and sustainable solutions to youth unemployment, and were biased against the regions of the interior. Training and professional internship programmes paid young people wages below the minimum wage and had very low rates of job insertion after programme completion. The contracts, which lasted for a short-term period (from 6 to 12 months), could be terminated unilaterally at any time and were seldom transformed into long-term contracts.<sup>22</sup> Regarding microcredit loans and the promotion of self-employment, these initiatives mostly generated low profits and remained in the informal economy, thus failing to create business activities that were financially sustainable over time. Yet, all these programmes were accessible through clientelist practices under the control of the regime party, the RCD (Allal 2010, Catusse et al 2010, Destremau 2010, Hibou et al 2011).

The post-uprising period has generated a reframing of the discourse on youth and employment. While job creation for youth, particularly in marginalized regions, has continued to be claimed as the major policy priority by all governments and political forces, <sup>23</sup> the category of "youth as a problem" has been extended to include not only the educated unemployed, but also young people working under precarious conditions with temporary and seasonal contracts (World Bank 2014, Angel-Urdinola et al 2015, ILO and Minister of Employment 2014), and the so-called NEETs, namely discouraged young people who are not in education, employment or training (World Bank 2014). It may be indicative of this changing discourse that a recent World Bank publication on Tunisia was entitled "Labor Policy to Promote *Good Jobs* in Tunisia" (Angel-Urdinola et al 2015). Similarly, a report jointly published by the ILO and the Minister of Employment argued that it does not suffice that a young person gets his/her first job to transit to active life, but this job must satisfy the criteria of decent work, namely personal satisfaction and permanent employment (ILO and Minister of Employment 2014).

par l'Etat de 50 pourcent des salaires versés) and PC75. In 2009, after a reorganization of the employment schemes, main internship programmes were: the Labour Market Access and Employability Programme (CAIP) for graduates and non-graduates; the Voluntary Civil Service (SCV) that subsidized the costs of hiring university graduates in civil society organizations; the Employment Programme for Graduates of Higher Education (CIDES) and the Youth Back-to-Work Programme.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> See Ben Sedrine (2000), Barrouhi (2006).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> See, for example, the electoral programmes of Ennahda (2011, 2014) and Nida Tounes (2014).



In spite of this changing discourse, however, the post-uprising analytical and policy framework appears to be in strong continuity with the past, remaining firmly based on the neo-liberal agenda. The Deauville partnership, as well as the loan agreement finalized with the IMF in May 2013, essentially commit Tunisia to pursue, and even push forward, the same economic policies as in Ben Ali's regime. Rather than rethinking the Tunisian development model, the Jebali, Larayedh and Essid governments have thus confirmed their full support for a free market economy.

The education gap rhetoric remains central to explain "youth exclusion" from the Tunisian labour market. For educated youth, like in the past, the problem primarily lies in the mismatch between the competencies required by the labour market and what young people study in higher education (World Bank 2014). Similarly, low education in rural areas is presented as the key driver of labour market informality among youth (World Bank 2014, ILO and Minister of Employment 2014). Although there is a general recognition about the predominance of youth employment in the informal sector, the prevailing reading is that job informality is driven by inflexible labour regulations, associated with open-ended contracts, high income taxes on wages and the social security contribution (World Bank 2014). A positive view prevails with regard to self-employment and entrepreneurship, which continue to be invoked by political parties and international agencies as the main solution to youth unemployment.<sup>24</sup> In fact, instead of guestioning the past economic policies, public authorities and international agencies share the view that the major problem with previous employment projects, including entrepreneurship promotion programmes - alongside the fragmentation of interventions - is their focus on university graduates in coastal/industrial regions, and therefore the exclusion of disadvantaged youth without a secondary education (see World Bank 2014, ILO and Minister of Employment 2014).

As a result, post-uprising governments have responded to youth unemployment with the same employment programmes as in Ben Ali's era.<sup>25</sup> There has been an intensification of professional training programmes aimed at responding to employer demands and labour market needs,<sup>26</sup> as well as youth entrepreneurship programmes that have now been extended to marginalized regions.<sup>27</sup> As public resources in Tunisia are under stress, most of these programmes appear

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See World Bank (2014) and the electoral programmes by Nida Tounes (2014) and Ennahda (2011, 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> See, for example, the five priorities set by the new government during its first 100 days with regard to job creation: "Rencontre avec la presse autour des 5 priorités du ministère de l'Emploi", in *DirectInfo*, 6 April 2015, http://directinfo.webmanagercenter.com/?p=226959; "Lancement du programme chèque emploi", in *DirectInfo*, 26 December 2014, http://directinfo.webmanagercenter.com/?p=205065.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> See the AMAL programme, established under the first Ghannouchi government and renewed under the Jebali government, which took inspiration from a previous programme implemented under Ben Ali; the *Programme d'encouragement à l'emploi* launched in August 2012; the programme "chèque d'amélioration de l'employabilité" on December 2014 ("Lancement du programme chèque emploi", in *DirectInfo*, 26 December 2014, http://directinfo. webmanagercenter.com/?p=205065); the PEJTUN project "Emplois décents pour la jeunesse tunisienne" signed in May 2015 between Tunisia and ILO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> See *Intilak* started in October 2011; the national programme for micro-project financing in November 2012; the *Fonds d'amitié tuniso-qatari* launched in 2013; the programme *Fonds d'accompagnement et de financement des PME* in 12 governatorates including Médenine, Tataouine, Gabes, Kébili, Tozeur, Gafsa, Kasserine, SidiBouzid, Kairouan, le Kef, Siliana and Jendouba launched in May 2015; the project in Medenine and Tataouine (see "Programme suisse à la BFME: Lancement de 100 projets et création de 800 emplois", in *DirectInfo*, 28 May 2015,



to be largely financed and promoted by joint efforts of international and private regional actors. It is worth mentioning the growing role played by Qatar-based organizations such as the *Fonds d'amitié tuniso-qatari*, which was launched in 2013, and Silatech, which, in addition to financing numerous youth entrepreneurship programmes in Tunisia and throughout the Arab world, also offered generous financial support for the preparation of the Word Bank's 2014 report on Tunisian youth.

#### 4. YOUTH AND MIGRATION

As labour market conditions have deteriorated since the mid-1990s, the share of young Tunisians that have intentions to leave the country has dramatically increased. The desire among Tunisian youth to emigrate permanently seems to be the highest in the region (Silatech 2010:211, Khoury and Lopez 2011:36). Migration affects both real life and the imaginary of young people in Tunisia. Consequently, in the public discourse, the category of youth is strictly associated to the migration phenomenon.

Motivations to migrate are strongly determined by gender, and the majority of migrants are young men (ILO 2013, Institut national de la statistique 2013). Employment is the main driver for both men and women, but at very different levels: 85.6 percent of men and 38.4 percent of women migrate in search of better employment perspectives. For 36.3 percent of women, family reasons (reunification and marriage) trigger migration, while this is the case for only 3.8 percent of men. Educational purposes apply to 16.9 percent of women and only 5 percent of men (ILO 2013).

Under Ben Ali, migration was a strategic axis of Tunisian public action to cope with the failure of the country's economic model and the consequent growth in youth unemployment, although officially this strategy was followed in a discreet and ambiguous manner (Hibou et al 2011).<sup>29</sup> If, until the early 2000s, the migration issue was openly addressed within national economic plans, as it was in the 10th Development Plan (2002-2007), then the migration of educated Tunisians was no longer presented, at least publically, as a tool for coping with employment problems. 30 As a security-based approach to migration became a priority in Euro-Mediterranean relations from the end of the 1990s, the Tunisian official discourse and policies changed drastically, particularly with regard to illegal migration. Migration policies in Tunisia started being characterized by the fight against irregular migrations as required by the EU and its member states. With the Euro-Mediterranean partnership (alias Barcelona Process), launched in 1995, economic cooperation between the two shores of the Mediterranean became strictly linked to the involvement of governments of third Mediterranean countries in controlling illegal migration (Pepicelli 2004). Co-operation and assistance became subjected to the conditionality of "good" co-operation with EU in terms of border controls and migration flow monitoring.

http://directinfo.webmanagercenter.com/?p=238494).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Migrant women are still a minority compared to men. However, the percentage of Tunisian women who prefer to migrate is considered the highest in the Arab world. See Silatech (2010:212).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Irregular migrations were in fact punished by national laws approved in the 1960s and 1970s.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> See, for example, the 11th Development Plan (Tunisia 2007).



From the late 1990s and early 2000s, in order to foster its international recognition as "a privileged partner" or "bon élève" (Hibou et al 2011:76), Tunisia signed several bilateral and multilateral agreements with Southern European countries and the EU concerning border controls, entry and readmission of Tunisian nationals and third-country nationals. On 3 February 2004, three months after its Moroccan neighbour and two months after promulgating a new law to combat terrorism, Tunisia reformed its migration law, reinforcing penal sentences against irregular migration.

The reinforcement of border controls by the Tunisian government and the 2004 migration law were instrumental not only to show compliance with EU expectations, but also to allow the regime to strengthen its control over society at large and youth in particular, the latter forming the majority of actual and potential migrants. Negating the delivery or renewal of passports to Tunisians who were not members of the ruling party, or were suspected of opposing the regime, was aimed at discouraging social protests, particularly among unemployed youth in poor marginalized regions (Cassarino 2014:105). Given the discretionary power of the judiciary and the ambivalence of the 2004 migration law, those left behind could also be easily accused of "participating in" or "preparing for" illegal border crossings if they were not acquiescent to the regime (Cassarino 2014:106).

Moreover, while *vis-à-vis* the EU (in official talks and negotiations) the Ben Ali regime showed itself to be taking seriously the fight against unauthorized migration, domestically "illegal migration" was seldom portrayed as a major security issue, continuing to be tolerated as safety valve for youth unemployment (Cassarino 2014:107). At the end of the 2000s, it became clear that migration policies based on the attempt at organizing legal migration in exchange of Tunisia's commitment to struggle against illegal migration were not producing the expected results. With the acceleration of neo-liberal policies, illegal migration did not decrease at all and the brain drain of educated youth coming from the middle and upper class continued to increase (Ben Romdhane 2011:168), while the percentage of unemployed and inactive youth in the country continued to grow (Hibou et al 2011).

The fall of the Ben Ali regime in January 2011 represented, at least at the beginning, a turning point in the migration policies and in the management of migration flows. In the absence of domestic security controls at borders, an unprecedented outflow of Tunisian migrants tried to reach Europe. In less than three months (January-March 2011), 20,258 Tunisians arrived on the Italian island of Lampedusa (Frontex 2011:29, Boubakri 2013:5). Huge flows continued even during the following months, doubling the average presence of Tunisian migrants on Italian shores. It is estimated that more than 40,000 of the 51,000 Tunisians who emigrated abroad between May 2011 and May 2012 were young and mostly male (IOM 2014). In the attempt to escape from Tunisia, hundreds of migrants disappeared in the Mediterranean Sea. As a consequence, one of the first issues faced by the post-Ben Ali government was to deal with the still open dossier of the "missing migrants" lost during sea crossings between March and May 2011 (Smith 2012).

In the first months after the revolts, a new discourse on migration emerged, and in 2011 the position of State Secretary for Immigration and Tunisians Residing Abroad was created under the Ministry for Social Affairs, in charge of coordinating the governmental structures responsible for migration and building a comprehensive political strategy in order to integrate



migration in development strategies of Tunisia. Part of this new strategy towards migration was aimed at strengthening the link with the Tunisian diaspora, and thus political participation of Tunisian residents abroad became a priority. For the first time in the history of Tunisia, out of the 217 National Constituent Assembly members, 18 MPs were elected to represent the Tunisian diaspora. Some of these elected members had migrated with their parents at a young age and had grown up abroad, mostly in Europe (see the case of Italy and France). Moreover the creation of the *Haut conseil des tunisiens à l'étranger* was also planned, to sustain links with Tunisian expatriates and to ensure that the new government would take into consideration the demands and aspirations of its children abroad; but it has not yet been established.

Thus, the new discourse on migration in the post-revolutionary Tunisia focused on two main goals: on one side strengthening the link with Tunisian citizens living in European countries, and on the other transcending a security-based perspective in the management of irregular emigration in favour of a human-rights-based policy. The new political parties openly criticized both the role of "guardian" of European borders imposed by the EU and the double standards of EU in dealing with the concept of human rights. "We do not have to be soldiers or policemen of Europe. This role-play should be stopped," said a member of the Democratic Pole (Boubakri 2013:19). Rached Ghannouchi, the leader of Ennahda, in December 2012 stated: "We say to Europe that illegal immigration will no longer bother you. We will no longer give you our graduates as a gift. Tunisia needs all its sons and, in a few years, it will be a country which attracts talent rather than turning talent away."<sup>31</sup>

However, four years after the regime change, the security-based approach continues to be dominant, as required by the new European migration policy project, the Mobility Partnership.<sup>32</sup> Indeed, although the 2014 Constitution guarantees the right for "every citizen" to leave the country (Article 24) and to return (Article 25), the current legal provisions constrain this right and criminalize "irregular exit" and subsequent return of Tunisian nationals. Moreover, while the tone of criticism towards European migration policies by political parties in power has become weaker, the issue of migration has not been central in the internal political programmes and activities.<sup>33</sup> At the same time, campaigns to advise youth against illegal migration that are mainly funded by international organizations, such as the IOM project Salemm (Solidarity with the children from Maghreb and Mashreq), are gaining a certain visibility (Sayadi 2014). Illegal migrations – although there is no reliable data – are in fact characterized by a very high percentage of young and single men under 30, who have low education levels (not above secondary school)<sup>34</sup> and are unemployed, coming from the low-middle class (ILO 2013).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Quoted in Boubakri (2013:19). See, for example, Chennoufi (2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> European Commission, *EU and Tunisia establish their Mobility Partnership*, 3 March 2014, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\_IP-14-208\_en.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> For example, despite the requests of NGOs and civil society, a ministry to deal with the migration issue has not been created, only the position of State Secretary for Immigration under the Ministry for Social Affairs, which was reconfirmed even in the Essid government (2015). See Ferchichi (2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> However, it should be underlined that the new generation of Tunisian migrants show higher education levels than the previous generation, in which 85 percent had primary school education. More than half of migrants today have achieved secondary education or more, and among them 15 percent have a university degree (ILO 2013).



#### 5. YOUTH AND SPATIAL PLANNING

Tunisia is a country of great spatial inequalities. Probably the most well-known of such inequalities is the regional imbalance between the big cities of the coastal area and the mainly agricultural regions of the interior. But also within the mainly urban and most dynamic region of the coast, there are fundamental inequalities between the popular and largely "informal" urban and suburban areas and the middle to upper class neighbourhoods. Spatial inequalities affect the life of youth and youth transition to adulthood in many ways as they imply great differences in access to and quality of public services, employment and housing, as well as in patterns of mobility. Inasmuch as the place of residence is also associated to different and gendered patterns of youth leisure and sport activities – as witnessed, for instance, by the many accounts of "Western style" cafes and other leisure places where upper-middle class girls can easily spend time by themselves or with their friends – and, by contrast, the exclusively male milieu of "Arab" cafes in lower class neighbourhoods where unemployed boys spend their days away from overcrowded parent homes while waiting to migrate (Sebastiani 2014). In sum, the experience of being young is deeply affected by the region and/or neighbourhood one is born into.

Tunisian regional inequalities - a heritage of colonial times, only partially addressed after independence<sup>35</sup> - were greatly exacerbated by Tunisia's gradual insertion in the neo-liberal global economy that further concentrated economic, political, administrative and cultural power in the coastal cities, while increasingly delegating local development to market forces.

At least since the 90s, in fact, Tunisian spatial planning policies have aimed at promoting a *selective* and *differentiated* development directed at improving the productivity and competitiveness of those regions offering comparative advantages with respect to the global market.<sup>36</sup>

The "underdevelopment" of the interior regions was acknowledged by the Ben Ali regime, although - in line with the myth of a Tunisian "economic miracle" - it was presented as a residual consequence of the development process and largely underestimated. The assessment of the developmental deficits in these regions was made on reductive criteria, namely access to water and electricity or need for better connection with the country's road networks (Hibou et al 2011:39). In official documents, the mantra was the promotion of economic growth by a competitive insertion into the global market, while at the same time preserving a minimum of spatial and social cohesion through alleviating the most perverse consequences of the pursuit of the first objective. Regional development programmes were thus implemented starting in the 90s. The main vehicles for regional "development" were for instance the already mentioned poverty-alleviating programmes directed towards the "zones d'ombre" (dark zones), such as the 26-26 and the Employment Fund 21-21, the latter aimed at educated youth in underdeveloped regions. These solidarity funds collected "private" donations to be distributed to a selected number of beneficiaries on the basis of political loyalty or connections, thus extending the regime's political control through patrimonial distribution of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> For more details on the post-independence spatial planning approaches, see Ben Letaief (2008), Dhaher (2010), Belhedi (2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> See, for example, the 11th Development Plan, 2007-2011 (Tunisia 2007).



small benefits to a selected number of individuals in areas in which the state had in practice fully disengaged from a social and developmental role.

The same necessity of social and political control in the framework of neo-liberal policies and state disengagement as a services provider guided the regime's urban policies under Ben Ali. Today, a near-majority of urban households cannot afford to purchase a modest housing unit, a problem that is likely to worsen due to rising housing costs and increasing land scarcity, while informal housing continues to expand (UN Habitat 2011). Housing costs coupled with employment problems greatly affect the youth of middle to lower social strata, leading to a delay in marriage and late cohabitation of parents with their children, creating intergenerational tensions and complicating the transition to adulthood.

The dimension of the problem was minimized under the Ben Ali regime, and Tunisia was presented as a positive example of successful housing policies and urban planning (compared to other countries in the region). Official data pointed to more than 80 percent of households owning their house, and to a residual number of households without services such as water, electricity and sanitation (Chabbi 2012).

Massive urbanization and the overextension of the great Tunis urban area have been mainly presented as determined by the rural exodus and by the demographic transition.<sup>37</sup> At a closer look, however, urban disparities do not seem to be the product only of residual factors associated with the development process. Rather, they are mainly produced by the increased reliance on market forces in urban planning, by selective housing policies that were aimed at the middle salaried class while neglecting lower social strata and by the tolerating attitude of the state with respect to informal or illegal solutions to rising housing costs.

Since the 70s, in fact, housing policies have produced an urban exodus from the overcrowded city centre to the periphery and the sub-periphery, with the consequence of greatly enlarging the urban space and reducing the population density. The lower social strata excluded from public housing policies found "spontaneous" private solutions in what came to be known as habitat spontané péri-urbain (suburban informal housing). Suburban informal housing is made of brick and cement, rather than adobe and makeshift materials. However, it still represents a form of urban marginalization without any urban development planning and services. Furthermore, the urban overextension caused other problems, such as increasing the distance from home to workplace, limiting access to the city centre for the affected population and creating urban ghettos.

Again with the aim of mitigating the most perverse effect of urban marginalization, in 1991-92 the regime launched a National Programme for the Rehabilitation of Poor Neighbourhoods

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> According to official data, in fact, as highlighted by Chabbi (2012:5), both rural exodus and demographic growth have been substantially reduced since the 1980s-1990s. Great urbanization mainly provoked by the rural exodus was a phenomenon of the 1960s that lasted until the early 70s as witnessed by the "gourbivilles" and by the growing urban population density in that period (Ben Letaief 2008, Dhaher 2010, Chabbi 2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> At the beginning of the 1970s, different housing policy tools were created, such as the *Agence foncière d'habitat* and the *Caisse national d'épargne-logement* aimed at building residential areas for the middle class with facilitated access to credit. Tunis went from 110 inhabitants per hectare in 1970 to 85, 15 years later (Chabbi 2012:18).



(*Programme national de réhabilitation des quartiers populaires*, PNRQP).<sup>39</sup> The programme covered road, sanitation and house improvements (but not urban development). A conspicuous amount of public resources was involved in the rehabilitation project (Chabbi 2012), also with the aim of contrasting deviant behaviour among youth associated with marginalization (delinquency, drug abuse and religious extremism). The effects in terms of improving the living conditions of the population were unimpressive and the programme led to corruption and speculation on the land to be covered by the national programme, as well as to the creation of more illegal settlements (Chabbi 2012).

As in other domains of public action, the main aim of the urban rehabilitation projects - which at best were palliative measures to the most extreme situations - was in fact the reinforcement of public control through co-opting measures. The informality of popular neighbourhoods and the nearly complete absence of the welfare and development state did not imply the absence of the political hand of the regime. Informal neighbourhoods never lacked the presence of local offices of the regime party or local administrators acting as mediators between the inhabitants and the political apparatus (Legros 2005:98).

Tunisian spatial inequalities came to the spotlight thanks to the popular revolts of 2010-11 that originated precisely – as other protest cycles before them – from the poorest interior regions before reaching the capital (Ayeb 2011). Following the revolts, the discourse on spatial inequalities as the main driver of revolts became mainstream in the public debate and in the broader production of knowledge. The "revolution" was also unanimously proclaimed as a youth-led re-appropriation of the public space. Many accounts of the days of the revolution underlined both a re-appropriation of the public sphere with the end of "fear", which permeated the life of ordinary Tunisian citizens under Ben Ali (Hibou 2011), and also the feeling of unity and equality in the liberating side-by-side presence in the street of people from different backgrounds converging in the central boulevards of Tunis from the poor interior region, informal and popular urban areas and upper-middle-class neighbourhoods.

As the revolutionary momentum of the first months gradually fatigued, people slowly discovered that inequalities and misunderstandings where still there, rooted as they are in resilient power relations. Public discourse once again put forward the narrative of youth in marginalized areas as a breeding ground for all sorts of extremist behaviour and deviance, as the heroes of the revolution – unemployed youth – turned again into thugs (Allal 2011).

This notwithstanding, faithful to the general revolutionary discourse, spatial disparities are at the top of the agenda for the main political parties, without any major difference in approach. The post-revolution Constitution enshrines the state's commitment to sustainable development and regional equity (Articles 12 and 129), and even guarantees the allocation of Tunisian natural resources to advance this aim (Article 136). President Essebsi, elected in 2014, has vowed to address economic problems to "realize the promises of the revolution: dignity, employment, health and regional equality."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> In fact, already in 1981 the Urban Rehabilitation and Renovation Agency (*Agence de réhabilitation et de rénovation urbaine*, ARRU) had been set up with the aim of providing services to poor urban areas in various parts of the country, also following the crisis provoked by the 1978-79 wave of protest.



The public discourse, however, has not yet translated into any concrete policy change, while the uncertainty of the transition phase further worsened socio-economic conditions, especially in underdeveloped areas. Also, owning to lack of government control, there has been an augmentation of illegal settlements (Chabbi 2012). Supposedly, a new housing strategy is to be launched after a period of consultation, as recently announced by public authorities, <sup>40</sup> but the post-revolutionary measures seem dangerously similar to the pre-revolutionary ones.

#### CONCLUSION

Our analysis of the four selected domains of public action reveals common patterns of policies and concerns when dealing with youth.

The main determinant of changing socio-economic conditions for the entire population (as well as for youth) has been, since the late 80s, neo-liberal macroeconomic policies. In this context, the state has increasingly renounced its social regulating functions in many different aspects of citizens' life, including transition from childhood to adulthood, which was gradually left to market forces at the cost of rising inequalities and social conflict as an increasing number of youth could not follow the normatively prescribed path traced by the previous generation, such as finding a decent job, having a home and starting a family. Unsupervised and "lost-in-transition" youth then started to represent a threat to social order in the eyes of the regime, which reacted with a mixed set of policies aimed at concealing the problem, somehow mitigating it and, most of all, at controlling the "excluded" through a mix of cooptation measures and repression. At the same time, the regime had a tolerating attitude towards informal and illegal activities such as informal black-market jobs, informal housing, illegal migration and so on, which acted as a relief valve to youth social malaise.

Since the 2011 "revolution", the unanimous adoption - by the different transition governments, the main institutional political parties and international agencies - of *youth* as the most relevant analytical framework for the diagnosis of Tunisia's social and economic problems, has had the effect of obscuring and undermining alternative analytical frames such as class, thus downplaying broader (and potentially disruptive) social and economic conflicts. This is quite evident in official documents and policy literature in which the concept of "youth exclusion" is completely detached from a systemic analysis of the interplay between class, status and political power. As the pre-revolutionary, neo-liberal system is not questioned at the official level, policies of "youth inclusion" focus almost exclusively on education, formal and informal training and generally expanding youth skills to integrate youth into the market-regulated system. Under these conditions, "youth inclusion" could - if and when successful - represent for many youth integration in the current market-regulated system under conditions of exploitation. In this sense, it is precisely through the category of youth that normative ideas about duties and rights from the previous welfare and development state era are continuing to be renegotiated with the entire population.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> See the document for a new housing strategy (*Nouvelle stratégie de l'habitat 2014*) on the Ministry website, http://www.mehat.gov.tn/index.php?id=330&L=1.



#### REFERENCES

Allal, Amin (2010), "Ici ça ne bouge pas ça n'avance pas. les mobilisations protestataires dans la région minière de Gafsa en 2008", in Myriam Catusse, Blandine Destremau, and Eric Verdier, *L'Etat face aux débordements du social au Maghreb. Formation, travail et protection sociale*, Paris, Karthala, p. 173-186

Allal, Amin (2011), "'Avant on tenait le mur, maintenant on tient le quartier!' Germes d'un passage au politique de jeunes hommes de quartiers populaires lors du moment révolutionnaire à Tunis", in *Politique Africaine*, No. 121 (March), p. 53-67

Angel-Urdinola, Diego F., Antonio Nucifora and David Robalino, eds. (2015), *Labor Policy to Promote Good Jobs in Tunisia. Revisiting Labor Regulation, Social Security, and Active Labor Market Programs*, Washington, The World Bank, http://hdl.handle.net/10986/20604

Ayeb, Habib (2011), "Social and Political Geography of the Tunisian Revolution: The Alfa Grass Revolution", in *Review of African Political Economy*, Vol. 38, No. 129 (September), p. 467-479

Baldé, Assanatou (2012), "Dalenda Largeche: 'Le mariage coutumier en Tunisie est une version halal de la liberté sexuelle des jeunes'", in *Afrik*, 7 February, http://www.afrik.com/article24741.html

Barrouhi, Abdelaziz (2006), "Chomeurs oui, mais diplomes!", in *Jeune Afrique*, No. 2368, 28 May-3 June, p. 40-43, http://www.jeuneafrique.com/?p=61747

Belhassine, Olfa (2013), "Un mai 68 salafiste", in *La Presse de Tunisie*, 7 February, http://www.turess.com/fr/lapresse/62357

Belhedi, Amor (2011), *Décentralisation, aménagement du territoire et démocratie locale en Tunisie. Défis et enjeux*, paper presented at the international conference "La décentralisation et la démocratie locale en Tunisie: Enjeux et perspectives", Hammamet, 30 June-2 July, http://wp.me/pYGFC-1i

Ben Letaief, Mustapha (2008), "Les politiques urbaines en Tunisie", in *Métropoles*, No. 4 (12 December), http://metropoles.revues.org/3492

Bennani-Chraïbi, Mounia and Iman Farag, eds. (2007), *Jeunesses des sociétés arabes. Par-delà les menaces et les promesses*, Le Caire and Paris, CEDEJ

Ben Romdhane, Mahmoud (2006), "Social Policy and Development in Tunisia Since Independence, a Political Perspective", in Massoud Karshenas and Valentine M. Moghadam (eds.), *Social Policy in the Middle East. Economic, Political and Gender Dynamics*, Basingstoke, Palgrave Macmillan, p. 31-77

Ben Romdhane, Mahmoud (2011), *Tunisie. État, économie et société. Ressources politiques, légitimation, régulation sociales*, Tunis, Sud Editions



Bensaied, Imed (2012), "Temporary marriage on the rise in post-revolutionary Tunisia", in *France 24*, 2 February, http://www.france24.com/en/20120131-urfi-marriage-trend-seen-among-tunisian-university-students

Ben Sedrine, Saïd (2000), "Gagnants et perdants de la transition libérale. L'insertion professionnelle des diplômés en Tunisie", in Vincent Geisser (ed.), *Diplômés maghrébins d'ici et d'ailleurs. Trajectoires sociales et itinéraires migratoires*, Paris, CNRS Éditions, p. 105-121, http://books.openedition.org/editionscnrs/736

Boubakri, Hassan (2013), "Revolution and international migration in Tunisia", in *MPC Research Reports*, 2013/04, http://hdl.handle.net/1814/29454

Cassarino, Jean-Pierre (2014), "Channelled Policy Transfers: EU-Tunisia Interactions on Migration Matters", in *European Journal of Migration and Law*, Vol. 16, No. 1, p. 97-123

Catusse, Myriam, Blandine Destremau and Éric Verdier, eds. (2010), *L'Etat face aux débordements du social au Maghreb. Formation, travail et protection sociale*, Paris, Karthala

Chabbi, Morched (2012). L'urbain en Tunisie. Processus et projets, Tunis, Nirvana

Charrad, Mounira M. (2001), *States and Women's Rights: The Making of Postcolonial Tunisia, Algeria, and Morocco*, Berkeley, University of California Press

Chennoufi, Anouar (2011), "Rached Ghannouchi: Plus d'immigration illégale", in *Tunivisions*, 30 October, http://www.tunivisions.net/30390/222/149/rached-ghannouchi-plus-dimmigration-illegale.html

Consultation nationale sur l'emploi (2008), *L'emploi, un défi aux dimensions multiples*, Rapport de la Consultation Nationale sur l'Emploi

Destremau, Blandine (2010), "La protection sociale en Tunisie. Nature et cohérence de l'intervention publique", in Myriam Catusse, Blandine Destremau and Éric Verdier (eds.), L'Etat face aux débordements du social au Maghreb. Formation, travail et protection sociale, Paris, Karthala, p. 129-172

Dhaher, Najem (2010), "L'aménagement du territoire tunisien: 50 ans de politiques à l'épreuve de la mondialisation", in *EchoGéo*, No. 13 (June-August), https://echogeo.revues.org/12055

Dhillon, Navtej, Paul Dyer and Tarik Yousef (2009), "Generation in Waiting: An Overview of School to Work and Family Formation Transitions", in Navtej Dhillon and Tarik Yousef (eds.), *Generation in Waiting. The Unfulfilled Promise of Young People in the Middle East*, Washington, Brookings Institution Press, p. 11-38

Elbaz, Samy (2009), "Quand le régime du 'changement' prône la 'stabilité': mots et trajectoire de 'développement' en Tunisie", in *Revue Tiers Monde*, No. 200, p. 821-835



Fargues, Philippe, and Ivan Martin, eds. (2010), "Labour Markets Performance and Migration Flows in Tunisia", in Philippe Fargues (ed.), "Labour Markets Performance and Migration Flows in Arab Mediterranean Countries: Determinants and Effects. Vol. 2: National Background Papers Maghreb (Morocco, Algeria, Tunisia)", in *European Economy Occasional Papers*, No. 60 (April), http://ec.europa.eu/economy\_finance/publications/occasional\_paper/2010/op60\_en.htm

Ferchichi, Kamel (2015), "Politique migratoire. Quelle place occupera-t-elle dans le prochain gouvernement?", in *La Presse de Tunisie*, 30 January, http://www.observatoire-securite. tn/Fr/detail\_article/politique-migratoire-quelle-place-occupera-t-elle-dans-le-prochain-gouvernement/85/5956

Frontex (2011), *Risk Analysis Network Quarterly Report January-March 2011*, July, http://frontex.europa.eu/assets/Publications/Risk\_Analysis/FRAN\_Q1\_2011.pdf

Geisser, Vincent, ed. (2000), *Diplômés maghrébins d'ici et d'ailleurs. Trajectoires sociales et itinéraires migratoires*, Paris, CNRS Éditions, http://books.openedition.org/editionscnrs/707

Hafaïedh, Abdelwahab (2000), "Trajectoires de chômeurs diplômés en Tunisie: L'attente, l'ailleurs et la conversion", in Vincent Geisser (ed.), *Diplômés maghrébins d'ici et d'ailleurs. Trajectoires sociales et itinéraires migratoires*, Paris, CNRS Éditions, p. 122-136, http://books.openedition.org/editionscnrs/738

Haouari, I. (2011), "Ces chiffres qu'on ne nous a jamais révélés", in *La Presse de Tunisie*, 6 February, http://www.turess.com/fr/lapresse/21973

Haouas, Ilham, Edward Sayre and Mahmoud Yagoubi (2012), "Youth Unemployment in Tunisia: Characteristics and Policy Responses", in *Topics in Middle Eastern and North African Economies*, No. 14 (September), http://ecommons.luc.edu/meea/167

Hibou, Béatrice (2006), *La force de l'obéissance. Économie politique de la répression en Tunisie*, Paris, la Découverte

Hibou, Béatrice, ed. (2011), "La Tunisie en révolution?", Dossier in *Politique Africaine*, No. 121 (March).

Hibou, Béatrice, Hamza Meddeb and Mohamed Hamdi (2011), *Tunisia After 14 January and Its Social and Political Economy. The Issues at Stake in a Reconfiguration of European Policy*, Copenhagen, Euro-Mediterranean Human Rights Network (EMHRN), June, http://euromedrights.org/?p=3136

ILO (2013), *Youth, Employment and Migration. Country Brief Tunisia*, Geneva, ILO, http://www.ilo.org/emppolicy/pubs/WCMS\_219632

ILO and Minister of Employment (2014), "Transition vers le marché du travail des jeunes femmes et hommes en Tunisie", in *Work4Youth Publication Series*, No. 15 (June), http://www.ilo.org/employment/areas/youth-employment/work-for-youth/publications/national-reports/



WCMS\_247560

Institut National de la Statistique (2013), *Enquête nationale sur la population et l'emploi 2012*, Tunis, http://beta.ins.tn/fr/node/1046

IOM: International Organization for Migration (2014), L'Organisation Internationale pour les Migrations et la jeunesse en Tunisie. Fiche thématique, July, http://tunisia.iom.int/node/108

Khalil, Andrea (2014), *Crowds and Politics in North Africa. Tunisia, Algeria and Libya*, London and New York, Routledge

Khouri, Rami and Vivian M. Lopez, eds. (2011), *A Generation on the Move. Insights into the Conditions, Aspirations and Activism of Arab Youth*, Beirut, Issam Fares Institute for Public Policy & International Affairs, http://apyouthnet.ilo.org/resources/a-generation-on-the-move-insights-into-the-conditions-aspirations-and-activism-of-arab-youth

Legros, Olivier (2005), "La 'refondation' des quartiers mal lotis de la banlieue de Tunis dans les années 1990", in *Annuaire de l'Afrique du Nord 2003*, p. 97-109, https://halshs.archivesouvertes.fr/halshs-00784987

Meddeb, Hamza (2010), "Tunisie, pays émergent?", in *Sociétés Politiques Comparées*, No. 29 (November), http://www.fasopo.org/node/78

Meddeb, Hamza (2012), *Courir ou mourir. Course à el khobza et domination au quotidien dans la Tunisie de Ben Ali*, PhD thesis IEP Sciences Po, http://www.fasopo.org/sites/default/files/jr/th\_meddeb.pdf

Mohsen-Finan, Khadija (2015), "Tunisia: The Counter Demographic Transition", in *Jadaliyya*, 24 September, http://www.jadaliyya.com/pages/index/22759/tunisia\_the-counter-demographic-transition

Neyzi, Leyla (2005), "The Construction of 'Youth' in Public Discourse in Turkey: A Generational Approach", in Jørgen Bæk Simonsen (ed.), Youth and Youth Culture in the Contemporary Middle East, Aarhus, Aarhus University Press, p. 107-116

ONFP: Office National de la Famille et de la Population (2010), *Le Célibat chez les jeunes: choisi ou subi?*, Tunis, http://www.onfp.nat.tn/webcontent/viewer/viewer.asp?INSTANCE=inci pio&EXTERNALID=WBCTDOC\_812

Paonessa, Costantino (2012), "Il matrimonio 'urfi' in Egitto. Elementi per la comprensione di una 'pratica sociale dissidente'", in *Jura Gentium*, Vol. 9, No. 2, p. 64-79, http://www.juragentium.org/Centro\_Jura\_Gentium/la\_Rivista\_files/JG\_2012\_2.pdf

Pepicelli, Renata (2004), 2010: Un nuovo ordine mediterraneo?, Messina, Mesogea

Robinson, Warren C. and John A. Ross, eds. (2007), *The Global Family Planning Revolution: Three Decades of Population Policies and Programs*, Washington, World Bank, http://hdl.



#### handle.net/10986/6788

Sayadi, Héla (2014), "Des regards des messages", in *La Presse de Tunisie*, 14 December 2014, http://fr.allafrica.com/stories/201412152790.html

Sbouaï, Sana (2012), "Enquête: Être mère célibataire en Tunisie", in *Nawaat*, 6 April, http://nawaat.org/portail/2012/04/06/enquete-etre-mere-celibataire-en-tunisie

Sebastiani, Chiara (2014), *Una città una rivoluzione. Tunisi e la riconquista dello spazio pubblico*, Cosenza, Pellegrini

Sellami, Mourad (2008), "La promotion de l'investissement et l'accélération du rythme de croissance pour absorber le chômage", in *Le Temps*, 8 October, http://www.turess.com/fr/letemps/21009

Silatech (2010), *The Silatech Index: Voices of Young Arabs*, 30 November, http://www.silatech.com/home/publications/overview/publication-details/docs/silatech-index/silatech-index-nov-2010

Singerman, Diane (2007), "The Economic Imperatives of Marriage: Emerging Practices and Identities among Youth in the Middle East", in *The Middle East Youth Initiative Working Papers*, No. 6 (September), http://www.meyi.org/publication-the-economic-imperatives-of-marriage-emerging-practices-and-identities-among-youth-in-the-middle-east.html

Soufan Group (2015), Foreign Fighters. An Updated Assessment of the Flow of Foreign Fighters into Syria and Iraq, December, http://soufangroup.com/?p=24281

Sraïeb, Noureddine (1997), "Tunisie: chronique intérieure", in *Annuaire de l'Afrique du Nord 1995*, http://aan.mmsh.univ-aix.fr/volumes/1995/Pages/AAN-1995-34\_14.aspx

Smith, Winston (2012), "L'affaire des migrants Tunisiens disparus: D'une rive à l'autre, des vies qui comptent", in *Nawaat*, 21 July, http://nawaat.org/portail/2012/07/21/laffaire-des-migrants-tunisiens-disparus-dune-rive-a-lautre-des-vies-qui-comptent

Sukarieh, Mayssoun and Stuart Tannock (2008), "In the Best Interests of Youth or Neoliberalism? The World Bank and the New Global Youth Empowerment Project", in *Journal of Youth Studies*, Vol. 11, No. 3 (June), p. 301-312

Sukarieh, Mayssoun and Stuart Tannock (2014), *Youth Rising? The Politics of Youth in the Global Economy*, London and New York, Routledge

Tajine, Synda (2012), "Tunisie - Le sexe hors mariage, désormais 'halal' grâce au mariage 'coutumier'", in *Oumma*, 31 January, http://oumma.com/10982/tunisie-le-sexe-hors-mariage-desormais-halal-grace-au-mariage-coutumier

Tunisia (2002), *Le dixieme Plan de developpement 2002-2006* (10th Development Plan, 2002-2006), http://www.mdci.gov.tn/fileadmin/publications/x-plan-tome1-fr.pdf



Tunisia (2006), *Note d'orientation du XIème Plan et de la décennie 2007-2016* (11th Development Plan, 2007-2011), http://www.mdci.gov.tn/fileadmin/publications/Note\_Orientation\_2007\_2016\_Fr.pdf

Tunisia (2007), 11th Development Plan, 2007-2011 (in Arabic), http://www.mdci.gov.tn/fileadmin/publications/publication\_arb/XIP.Global.AR.pdf

Tunisia (2010), *XIIème Plan de développement 2010-2014* (12th Development Plan, 2010-2014), http://www.mdci.gov.tn/fileadmin/publications/XIIPlan\_\_Global\_FR.pdf

UN Habitat (2011), *Tunisia Housing Sector Profile*, Nairobi, UN Habitat, http://unhabitat.org/?p=91823

UNICEF (2008), Enquête sur la santé et le bien être de la mère et l'enfant (MICS3), http://mics.unicef.org/surveys

UNICEF (2013), Suivi de la situation des enfants et des femmes. Enquête par grappes à indicateurs multiples 2011-2012 (MICS4), June, http://mics.unicef.org/surveys

World Bank (2004), *Tunisia - Country assistance strategy*, http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/2004/06/4935641

World Bank (2008), *Dynamique de l'emploi et adéquation de la formation parmi les diplômes universitaires. Vol. 1: Rapport sur l'insertion des diplômés de l'année 2004*, http://siteresources.worldbank.org/INTTUNISIAINFRENCH/Resources/Dynamique.de.lemploi.pdf

World Bank (2014), "Breaking the Barriers to Youth Inclusion", in *World Bank Reports*, No. 89233-TN, http://hdl.handle.net/10986/20693



POWER2YOUTH is a research project aimed at offering a critical understanding of youth in the South East Mediterranean (SEM) region through a comprehensive interdisciplinary, multilevel and gender sensitive approach. By combining the economic, political and socio-cultural spheres and a macro (policy/institutional), meso (organizational) and micro (individual) level analysis, POWER2YOUTH explores the root causes and complex dynamics of the processes of youth exclusion and inclusion in the labour market and civic/political life, while investigating the potentially transformative effect of youth collective and individual agency. The project has a cross-national comparative design with the case studies of Morocco, Tunisia, Egypt, Lebanon, Occupied Palestinian Territories and Turkey. POWER2YOUTH's participants are 13 research and academic institutions based in the EU member states, Norway, Switzerland and South East Mediterranean (SEM) countries. The project is mainly funded under the European Union's 7th Framework Programme.



Istituto Affari Internazionali (IAI) Via Angelo Brunetti 9 - I-00186 Roma Tel. +39-063224360 | Fax +39-063224363 www.power2youth.eu

